
May 8, 2019

TOWNSHIP COMMITTEE REGULAR MEETING MINUTES

A work meeting of the Township Committee of the Township of Boonton was 
called to order by Chairperson Rankin in the Municipal Building on Wednesday 
evening, May 8, 2019 at 7:00 p.m. Others present were as follows:  Committee 
Members Paul Allieri, Thomas Donadio, and Brian Honan, and 
Administrator/Clerk Barbara Shepard and Traffic Safety Officer Becker, and 14 
members of the public. Mr. Klingener was absent.

Administrator’s Report

Mrs. Shepard referenced a letter, a copy of which is appended to these minutes, 
received from Joe Ippolito, 43 Oak Road, expressing concern over the speed of 
cars traveling on Oak Road.  Mr. Ippolito who was present at the meeting spoke 
to the Committee expressing his concerns.  Officer Becker reviewed with the 
Committee the actions taken to date regarding Oak Road speeding.  He stated 
that radar has been in place there and the average speed is 40 to 45/mph, and 
roughly 90% of the drivers pulled over for speeding are Township residents.  
Officer Becker explained that there are restrictions with the installation of speed 
bumps or speed tables (which he noted are not very effective) and rumble strips 
relating to speed limits, the fact that Oak Road is a connecting road between a 
County Road and another municipality’s road.  After some discussion with the 
Committee, Mr. Ippolito and Officer Becker it was agreed that the Police should 
get proposals for the cost of a lighted speed sign as well as pursue some 
signage on the pavement such as “slow down” and/or white stripes.

Mrs. Rankin stated that the meeting will proceed according the agenda, noting 
that public outbursts, name calling, etc. will not be tolerated and anyone found to 
be acting in an uncivil manner will be asked to leave.  

Mrs. Shepard distributed to the Committee a letter from Barrister Land 
Development Corporation asking for consideration of some changes to their 
approved development application.  The Committee agreed to have 
representatives from Barrister Land Development Corporation and the Township 
Attorney, Planner and Engineer attend the June work meeting to review this 
request.

Mrs. Shepard discussed her retirement planed for the fall of this year.  She asked
for the Committee to review the proposed job advertisement for her replacement 
and advised that this will be posted next week.

Committee Reports – none
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The agenda for the May 13, 2019 meeting was reviewed and found to be in 
order.

Correspondence-

An invitation from the Morris County Freeholders for a quarterly Mayors’ meeting 
was noted to be held on May 29, 2019 at 6:30 PM.

Mrs. Shepard reported on a request from a Township resident for the Township 
Committee to take formal action stating that the Township will not serve as a 
sanctuary city.  The Township Committee wants to discuss this request with the 
Township Attorney at the May 13, 2019 meeting.

Mrs. Shepard reported on an inquiry from Montville Township as to whether there
was any interest in merging Municipal Courts.  The Committee suggested that a 
meeting be held to get further information regarding this and include the Police 
Chief in discussions.

Mrs. Shepard noted that there were numerous letters received regarding 130 Old
Denville Road all of which have been provided to the Township Committee and 
will be appended to these minutes.

Mrs. Rankin read the following statement: as the public is aware the matter of a
potential use of the 130 Denville Rd site for the cultivation of medical cannabis
under the terms of the Compassionate Care Act has been discussed at recent
meetings. A group of individuals opposed to this potential use has retained a law
firm  to  advocate  their  position.  Due  to  a  conflict  the  governing  body  has
appointed  special  counsel  to  represent  the  Township  on  this  matter.  Special
counsel will attend all meetings of the governing body wherein any formal action
regarding the cultivation of medical cannabis is to be or may be considered. For
meetings wherein no formal action on the subject is contemplated the public is
welcomed to comment on the topic but the members of the governing body and
professionals will not be able to comment on the topic. Additionally, please note
that  we have taken all  of  the input  we have received into  consideration and
directed our professionals to review the concerns raised by all parties and make
recommendations as to how to appropriately address those concerns. We will
review these recommendations and take appropriate action if necessary.  

Mrs. Rankin took a straw poll to see if the Committee was willing to adopt an
ordinance which will prohibit the cultivation, processing and sale of recreational
marijuana within the Township.  The Committee unanimously supported enacting
such an ordinance.  It will be formally introduced on May 13, 2019. 

Mrs.  Rankin reported that in addition to the Township Engineer,  Planner,  and
Police  Chief  reviewing any application  submitted  to  the  Land Use Board  the
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Township is in the processing of hiring an odor mitigation expert to provide a
review of the application with respect to odor mitigation equipment proposed.

Mrs. Rankin opened the meeting to the public and asked if anyone wished to
address the Committee on any issue. 

John Barbarula, Randolph, introduced himself as a candidate for State Assembly 
and provided the Township Committee with a brief statement as to his 
conservative, Republican values and why he is running for Assembly.

Bill McKee, 215 Powerville Road stated his support for a declaration that 
Boonton Township is not a sanctuary city.  Mr. McKee expressed his appreciation
for the Committee’s plan to introduce an ordinance prohibiting recreational 
marijuana and asked that a ban on medical marijuana be considered.

Mrs. Rankin noted that the owner of 130 Old Denville Road is developing their 
plans and application for site plan approval which will be submitted to the Land 
Use Board.

Bill Austin, Old Denville Road, asked if the proposed ordinance will have any 
penalties and enforceability.  He also questioned how the Township will ensure 
that the medical marijuana product will be shipped exclusively to medical 
dispensaries.  He stated that the big money is in recreational sales and is 
concerned about the future plans of this site.

Chris Turrel, 400 Koehler Road, stated that he is happy about the recreational 
ban and stressed the need to be certain to reaffirm that in the event the State 
passes legislation legalizing recreational marijuana.  He also stressed the need 
to hire an expert in odor mitigation to review any plans which will be submitted.

Mathew Abraham, Old Denville Road, Denville, stated that the Township has the 
right to regulate zoning activities and referenced two prior Supreme Court rulings.
He later expressed his concern regarding the impact of odor from this operation 
on the wildlife in the area.

Donna Tomlinson, 6 Farmstead Road, Denville provided to the Committee 
petitions with signatures of Township residents and others objecting to 130 Old 
Denville Road being the location of a medical marijuana cultivation activity.  She 
stated that she does not believe odor can be mitigated.

Hank Tomlinson, 6 Farmstead Road, Denville, asked when the application is 
expected to be received.  Mrs. Shepard stated that she was told it is anticipated 
to be submitted for the July Land Use Board meeting.  He also provided the 
name of an Oregon Sheriff who can provide assistance and guidance to the 
Police Chief.  Mr. Tomlinson asked why can’t the Committee adopt an ordinance 
prohibiting medical marijuana as well.
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Terry Hudzina, 2 River Road, stated that the letter of support is not binding and it 
states a precedent for the location of other medical marijuana farms within the 
Township.  She also referenced an incident involving a NETA security vehicle 
driving on the Tourne County Park property.  She was advised that that is a 
matter for the police.  Ms Hudzina went on to express concerns regarding the 
way in which the public hearings are managed.

There being no one else wishing to be heard, the public hearing was closed. Mrs.
Rankin thanked the public for their respectful behavior at tonight’s meeting.

Mr. Donadio moved to adjourn the meeting.  The motion was seconded by Mr. 
Klingener and so carried.  The meeting adjourned at 8:20 pm.

Approved: Respectfully submitted:

Michele Rankin, Chairperson Barbara Shepard, Municipal Clerk
Township Committee Township of Boonton
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